# **Crawley Borough Council**

# **Minutes of Planning Committee**

Tuesday, 4 October 2022 at 7.30 pm

#### **Councillors Present:**

R D Burrett (Chair)

Y Khan (Vice-Chair)

A Belben, B J Burgess, K L Jaggard, S Malik, S Pritchard and S Raja

### **Officers Present:**

Siraj Choudhury	Head of Governance, People & Performance	
Jean McPherson	Group Manager (Development Management)	
Clem Smith	Head of Economy and Planning	
Jess Tamplin	Democratic Services Officer	
Hamish Walke	Principal Planning Officer	

## **Apologies for Absence:**

Councillors S Mullins, M Mwagale and S Sivarajah

### Also in Attendance:

Councillor K McCarthy

## 1. Disclosures of Interest

The following disclosures of interests were made:

Councillor	Item and Minute	Type and Nature of Disclosure
Councillor Burgess	CR/2022/0256/RG3 – Western End of The Boulevard, Northgate, Crawley (Minute 6)	Personal Interest – a West Sussex County Councillor
Councillor Burrett	CR/2022/0256/RG3 – Western End of The Boulevard, Northgate, Crawley (Minute 6)	Personal Interest – a West Sussex County Councillor

## 2. Lobbying Declarations

Councillors A Belben, Burrett, Jaggard, Malik, Pritchard, and Raja had been lobbied but had expressed no view on application CR/2022/0199/FUL - 54 St Mary's Drive, Pound Hill, Crawley.

#### 3. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 30 August 2022 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

# 4. Planning Application CR/2022/0104/FUL - The Fleming Centre, Fleming Way, Northgate, Crawley

The Committee considered report <u>PES/406a</u> of the Head of Economy and Planning which proposed as follows:

Refurbishment of existing units to include respraying of cladding, new entrance canopies, PVS on the roofs, internal refurbishment of Unit D and associated car park and landscape works (amended description).

Councillors A Belben and Burrett declared they had visited the site.

The Group Manager (Development Management) provided a verbal summation of the application, which sought permission for internal changes (to Unit D) and external refurbishment works to the four commercial buildings at a site in the Manor Royal Business District. The Officer updated the Committee that, since the publication of the report, the following correction to the response from the GAL Planning Department was required: 'Detailed comments that the amenity area to the north would be exposed to high levels of aircraft noise if a second runway as shown on the *Gatwick* Masterplan (plan 21) was to be delivered.' The Officer then gave detail of the various relevant planning considerations as detailed in the report.

The Committee then considered the application and in doing so sought further information regarding water consumption at the site. It was explained that the proposed internal refurbishments to Unit D would not normally be subject to planning control. However a restrictive condition was imposed on the development in 1984 which removed permitted development rights for alterations to the units – planning permission was therefore required, and so it was necessary for the applicant to demonstrate water neutrality. This was to be achieved by the replacement of dated and inefficient water fittings and the removal of two sinks and an outside tap. A new shower and additional WC were to be installed, however the floorspace and the use of the building were not proposed to be increased so there was no increase in demand. Calculations suggested that the average water consumption per person per day was to reduce from 87 litres to 68 litres.

Following a discussion regarding the management of parking at the site, a Committee member proposed an amendment to condition 9 which aimed to ensure the parking was used only by those vehicles in connection with the occupation of the units. The amendment was moved and seconded and was agreed by the Committee.

### **RESOLVED**

Delegate the decision to permit the application to the Head of Economy and Planning, subject to the conditions set out in report PES/406a (including the amended condition 9 set out below) and to await receipt of satisfactory comments from Natural England on the appropriate assessment.

'9. The revised parking layout shall not thereafter be used for any purpose other than the parking/turning of vehicles *in connection with the occupation of the units* and those areas shall not be used for any outside storage of any goods or refuse associated with the business units.

REASON: To ensure that adequate and satisfactory provision is retained for the accommodation of vehicles clear of the highways in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030.'

# 5. Planning Application CR/2022/0199/FUL - 54 St Mary's Drive, Pound Hill, Crawley

The Committee considered report <u>PES/406b</u> of the Head of Economy and Planning which proposed as follows:

Demolition of existing garage and erection of proposed two storey side, single storey side and single storey rear extensions.

Councillors A Belben, Burrett, and Jaggard declared they had visited the site.

The Group Manager (Development Management) provided a verbal summation of the application, which sought permission to extend a detached house on St Mary's Drive in Pound Hill. The Officer confirmed that the site was not within the Sussex North Water Resource Zone and was therefore not impacted by water neutrality restrictions, and then gave detail of the various relevant planning considerations as detailed in the report.

Kieran Gill, the applicant, spoke in support of the application. Matters raised included:

- The extension was sought to enable a multi-generational family to live together with sufficient space.
- Previous applications for an extension to the property had been submitted, withdrawn/refused, reduced in size, and resubmitted on two occasions.
- There were many different styles of home on St Mary's Drive, a number of which had been substantially extended, including the neighbouring houses. The proposal was therefore not out of character.

James Nayler, the agent, spoke in support of the application. Matters raised included:

- The size and mass of the proposed extension was appropriate the twostorey side extension was in a large open area of the site, and the proposal resulted in a dwelling that was less deep than previously-refused applications at the same site.
- There was no negative impact on neighbours' amenity as the distances between the proposed dwelling and the neighbouring houses complied with standards.
- All materials used in the proposed design of the extensions were in keeping with the existing building.

The Committee then considered the application. Clarity was sought regarding the distances to neighbouring houses – it was confirmed that the nearest point from the proposed extension to the boundary with 24 Byron Close was 805mm. Committee

members discussed the relationship between the two properties and whether the proposal could have a negative impact on the neighbour's amenity. It was noted that the residents of 24 Byron Close had not objected to the proposal.

Following a query from a Committee member, the Officer clarified that the proposed single-storey extensions were not able to be constructed under permitted development rights due to the siting and size of each of the elements of the proposal. The cumulative impact of the resultant development needed to be considered in this case.

A Committee member raised the matter of the previously-submitted applications at the site, which had been withdrawn or refused based on their size. The Officer clarified that it was not within the remit of the Local Planning Authority to advise applicants on the detailed design specifications of any resubmitted applications.

Committee members queried the reasons for the Officer's recommendation to refuse the application and suggested that the proposals would not be out of place considering the mix of styles and sizes of properties in the area. The Officer clarified that a number of those properties were granted permission for extensions prior to the issuing of new guidance and policy (such as the Local Plan and Urban Design SPD) which set out tighter regulations on the size and style of residential extensions. It was also highlighted that there was an unusual relationship between no. 54 and the neighbouring properties, which made it difficult to compare to other extensions in the area. The Committee discussed the streetscene and noted that applications for extensions were taken on a case-by-case basis.

A vote was taken on the recommendation to refuse the application as set out in the report, which was overturned.

The Committee discussed alternative proposals and possible conditions to attach to the planning permission, were it to be granted. It was agreed that these should be based on the standard conditions for extensions to residential homes with any further conditions added as necessary (to be determined by the Planning Officers). A proposal to permit the application was moved and seconded – the Committee explained that it believed the design and appearance of the proposed scheme was in keeping with the streetscene due to the variety of unique properties in the local area. It was also highlighted that the distances between the dwelling and the neighbouring houses complied with all policy requirements, and there had been no objections from neighbours that related to material planning considerations.

The Committee then voted on the proposal to permit the application.

#### **RESOLVED**

Permit subject to the following conditions:

- The development hereby permitted shall be begun before the expiration of 3 years from the date of this permission.
   REASON: To comply with Section 91 of the Town & Country Planning Act 1990.
- The development hereby permitted shall not be carried out other than in accordance with the approved plans as listed below save as varied by the conditions hereafter: (Drawing numbers to be added) REASON: For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning.

- 3. The materials and finishes of the external walls and roofs of the proposed two storey side, single storey side and single storey rear extensions hereby permitted shall match in colour and texture to those of the existing dwelling. REASON: In the interests of amenity in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030.
- 4. Notwithstanding the provisions of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) (England) Order 2015 (or any Order revising, revoking and re-enacting that Order with or without modification), no windows or other openings (other than those shown on the plans hereby approved) shall be formed in the north, south or east elevations of the extension/building without the prior permission of the Local Planning Authority on an application in that behalf. REASON: To protect the amenities of adjoining residential properties at 52 St Mary's Drive and 24 Byron Close, in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030.
- 5. The windows on the north elevation of the building shall at all times be glazed with obscured glass and apart from any top-hung vent, be fixed to be permanently non-opening.
  REASON: To protect the amenities and privacy of the adjoining property at 24 Bryon Close in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030.

#### NPPF Statement -

In determining this planning application, the Local Planning Authority assessed the proposal against all material considerations and has worked with the applicant in a positive and proactive manner based on seeking solutions where possible and required, by:

 Seeking amended plans/additional information to address identified issues during the course of the application.

This decision has been taken in accordance with the requirement in the National Planning Policy Framework, as set out in article 35, of the Town and Country Planning (Development Management Procedure) Order 2015.

# 6. Planning Application CR/2022/0256/RG3 - Western End of The Boulevard, Northgate, Crawley

The Committee considered report <u>PES/406c</u> of the Head of Economy and Planning which proposed as follows:

Road and access improvement works to encourage sustainable means of transport from the end of the Eastern Boulevard Scheme to the junction of the High Street.

Councillors A Belben and Burrett declared they had visited the site.

The Principal Planning Officer provided a verbal summation of the application, which was submitted by Crawley Borough Council and sought a continuation of the recent road improvement works along The Boulevard which had formed part of West Sussex County Council's Eastern Gateway scheme. The Officer updated the Committee that, since the publication of the report, further information had been received from the applicant's Construction Project Manager which necessitated the addition of one

further condition (condition 6). The Officer then gave detail of the various relevant planning considerations as detailed in the report.

The Committee then considered the application. During a discussion regarding the proposed cycle paths and bus lanes, the Officer confirmed that these were to be one-way in order to continue the existing arrangements at the eastern end of The Boulevard. It was suggested that this could improve traffic along the road and at the junction with the High Street, especially with the service road on the north side of The Boulevard/outside the Post Office also becoming one-way (east to west).

Committee members discussed the proposal's impact on parking arrangements. It was confirmed that 14 spaces in total would be lost as a result of the proposed scheme. The chevron spaces which were to be retained were not currently in line with parking standards, so were to be revised to be at a greater angle and slanted against the direction of traffic flow. As a result of this, vehicles would reverse into the bays, which was considered safer than reversing out into oncoming traffic.

It was noted that the scheme proposed the removal (and subsequent replacement) of one tree. It was considered positive that all other trees in the area were to be retained.

#### **RESOLVED**

Permit subject to conditions set out in report PES/406c and the following additional condition:

'6. The development hereby approved shall be carried out in accordance with the details set out in the email from the Construction Project Manager dated 27 September 2022 regarding phasing, working areas, traffic control, storage and compound facilities unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority.

REASON: In the interests of amenity and in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030'.

# 7. Planning Application CR/2022/0429/FUL - Land Enclosed by Creasys Drive and Broadfield Place, Broadfield, Crawley

The Committee considered report <u>PES/406d</u> of the Head of Economy and Planning which proposed as follows:

Installation of external wall insulation to properties on the Creasys Drive estate, Broadfield.

Councillors A Belben and Burrett declared they had visited the site.

The Principal Planning Officer provided a verbal summation of the application, which sought permission for the fitting of energy-efficient insulation to the external walls of 48 dwellings owned by Crawley Borough Council. The Officer updated the Committee that, since the publication of the report, minor amendments were required to conditions 3, 4, 5, and 6. It was brought to the Committee's attention that the schedule of materials and finishes had not yet been finalised as discussions between the applicant and the Local Planning Authority were ongoing, so the recommendation was to be amended in order to delegate authority to the Head of Economy and Planning to permit the application. The Officer then gave detail of the various relevant planning considerations as detailed in the report.

The Committee then considered the application. Committee members discussed the proposed materials to be fitted over the insulation, and it was confirmed that the intention was to ensure that all replacement materials were of the same durability and were as weatherproof as the existing materials. It was possible that some materials (such as tiles) could be re-used, but those that could not would be replaced – wooden cladding, for example, was likely to be replaced with UPVC cladding.

A Committee member sought clarity over the ownership of the properties in receipt of the proposed insulation. The Officer confirmed that the 48 properties affected by the application were all Council-owned homes, some of which were terraced with or connected to privately-owned homes which were not included in the insulation project. In response to a further query as to whether the owners of those homes had been offered the insulation in order to create a greater positive environmental impact, officers agreed to seek this information from the applicant (the Council's Crawley Homes team). Previous similar schemes had involved dialogue with local homeowners so it was possible there had also been communication on this occasion.

It was confirmed that the blocks of flats within the area were not covered by the current application. It was suggested that insulation of the blocks could be explored as part of a further stage in the process – however the mix of Council-owned and privately-owned flats was likely to make the process of insulating the blocks more complex.

#### **RESOLVED**

Delegate the decision to permit the application to the Head of Economy and Planning, subject to receipt of a satisfactory schedule of materials and finishes and the conditions set out in report PES/406d – with conditions 3, 4, 5, and 6 amended as follows:

- '3. No development, including site or setting up works of any description, shall take place on or adjacent to Nos. 14 Carman Walk, 8 Tatham Court and 11 Bevan Court unless and until the existing trees adjacent to those sites have been protected by fences in accordance with the details shown on the Proposed Tree Protection Measures (SHDF W1B F58 Tree) drawing. Within the areas so fenced off the existing ground level shall be neither raised nor lowered and no materials, temporary buildings, plant machinery or surplus soil shall be placed or stored thereon without the prior written approval of the Local Planning Authority. If any trenches for services are required in the fenced off areas they shall be excavated and backfilled by hand and any tree roots encountered with a diameter of 25 mm or more shall be left unsevered. These measures shall remain in place until the works at these properties have been fully completed and all associated materials and equipment has been removed.
  - REASON: To ensure the retention and maintenance of trees which are an important feature of the area in accordance with Policy CH7 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015 2030.'
- '4. The development hereby approved to each house shall be carried out in accordance with the details set out in the email from the applicant dated 31 August 2022 regarding unloading locations and timeframes, resident engagement and the provision of barriers, minimum footpath widths and alternative temporary footpath provision unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority. REASON: In the interests of amenity and in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030.'

- '5. The development shall be carried out *in strict accordance with the schedule of materials and finishes received on (DATE TBC) unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority.* 
  - REASON: To enable the Local Planning Authority to control the development in detail in the interests of amenity by endeavouring to achieve buildings of visual quality in accordance with Policy CH3 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030 and the Urban Design Supplementary Planning Document.'
- '6. The development shall be implemented in accordance with the details provided in the submitted document titled 'Appendix 1' dated July 2022, the submitted document titled '6.1: Archetypes Performance Measures Modelled in the Assessments' dated June 2022, and the submitted document titled '6.2: PHPP Assessment' dated June 2022 unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority.

REASON: In the interests of environmental sustainability, in accordance with Policy ENV6 of the Crawley Borough Local Plan 2015-2030 and the Planning & Climate Change Supplementary Planning Document.'

### **Closure of Meeting**

With the business of the Planning Committee concluded, the Chair declared the meeting closed at 9.43 pm.

R D Burrett (Chair)